
 

   

 

Memorandum 
 

To: City of Colorado Springs 

 

From: David S. O’Leary and Brenden Desmond, Spencer Fane LLP 

Re: Proposed MW Retail Business Improvement District Operating Plan Amendment 

Date: May 30, 2025 

 

The MW Retail Business Improvement was organized by the City of Colorado Springs (“City”) in 

2019 and consists of 18.6 acres at the southeast corner of Marksheffel Road and East Woodmen 

Road. 

The City has approved the District’s Operating Plans every year since 2019.  The District requests 

that the City amend the current 2025 Operating Plan to allow the District to issue additional debt 

to pay for Public Improvements. 

Specifically, the current Operating Plan allows the District to issue up to $10,000,000 in debt to 

fund Public Improvements.  Yet, the Operating Plan limits debt issuances to what was reflected in 

the Financing Plan included in the 2023 Operating Plan, which reflected a debt issuance of up to 

$4,190,000.  The District issued Special Revenue Bonds, Series 2024, in the PAR amount of 

$4,190,000 on October 31, 2024, but has a higher bonding capacity than what was anticipated in 

the 2023 Operating Plan and additional Public Improvements to pay for.  Therefore, the District is 

proposing to amend the 2025 Operating Plan to allow for an additional debt issuance that generally 

conforms with an updated Financing Plan submitted with the proposed 2025 Amended Operating 

Plan. 

The District’s second debt issuance will pay for the remaining costs of the District’s Public 

Improvements, which have been completed.  These Public Improvements support the following 

businesses that are currently open or that will be opened in the near future and as shown in the 

aerial photograph below: 

• Red Rocks Self-Storage; 

• Kindercare; 

• Advance Auto Parts; 

• Dutch Bros.; 

• Brakes Plus; and 

• a car wash 
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The District has installed over $7,565,831.56 in improvements, for which the District’s Engineer 

has certified that $5,059,406.80 were Public Improvements to be accepted by the District: 
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The District currently has sufficient capacity to reimburse the District’s developer for these Public 

Improvements that have been dedicated to the District or the City, as shown in the updated 

Financing Plan: 

 

 
 

Therefore, the District requests that the City amend the District’s Operating Plan to allow for the 

issuance of the Series 2025B Bonds or Series 2026B Bonds as outlined in the accompanying 

Financing Plan.  This request is in the best interests of the taxpayers and property owners within 

the District, will minimize non-interested party obligations, and will maximize the District’s 

development.  The 2025 Amended Operating Plan will also allow for financing and development 

to pay for only those improvements and costs that directly benefit the property within the District. 

We would appreciate you scheduling the public hearing for a date in the near future.  Please let us 

know if you have any questions or need any further information.  We look forward to working 

with the City on this matter. 


